Dear Committee members,

As a consumer and a research scientist, I do not support the introduction of the Plastic Bay Levy (Assessment and Collection) Bill 2002.

A plastic bag levy would be an unfair new tax on consumers – rather than the whole of the community including businesses – in relation to environmental hazardous waste management. Plastic bags are obviously not environmental hazardous wastes. Thus what the link would be between consumers paying a new tax for plastic bags and environmental hazardous waste management is unclear. 

Furthermore, the facts do not support the introduction of the plastic bag levy. The facts are as follows.

(a) Plastic bags are the second most common item recycled by Australian households, and the percentage of households recycling plastic has increased greatly over the years.

More than 8 out of 10 Australian households recycle plastic bags, according to a survey by the Australian Bureau of Statistics (ABS) that was conducted in relation to March 2000 (ABS, Environmental Issues: People’s Views and Practices, Cat. No. 4602.0, 2000). Paper is the most common item recycled by households (85%), followed closely by plastic bags (83 % of households). The recycling of plastic bottles is also very common (81%). 

The above facts relate to March 2000. If the increase in recycling from 1996 to 2000 is any indication, then the level of recycling of plastic bags is likely to be even higher in 2003. That is, data from the Australian Bureau of Statistics show that that recycling has become far more common over the years, with only 67% of households indicating they recycled plastic in March 1996 compared with the 83% of households who indicated doing so in March 2000 (ABS, Environmental Issues: People’s Views and Practices, Cat. No. 4602.0, 2000). 

In David Kemp’s media release of 15 December 2002, it is claimed that less than 3 per cent of plastic shopping bags are recycled. What is the source of this statistic and is it reliable? Also, how was the word ‘recycled’ defined here? Did it include reuse or did it only include the percentage of people who returned plastic bags to official collection spots? 

The ‘Clean Up Australia’ web site cites the 2000 ABS study as indicating that less than 1 % of the total number of plastic bags that Australians use each year are being re-used by households (www.cleanup.com.au/top ten plastic facts). However, the ABS study did not look at the total number of plastic bags used; thus this ‘fact’ could not have come from the ABS study. Again, what is the source and is it reliable?

Thus, rather than show a low level of recycling of plastic bags, the existing facts suggest a high level – and a growing level – of such recycling. These facts do not support the introduction of a levy on plastic bags. 

(b) Plastic shopping bags represent a minuscule percentage of all plastic garbage found.

‘Clean up Australia’ suggests that only 2 % of the plastic rubbish that is found throughout Australia is supermarket and retail shopping bags (www.cleanup.com.au). Plastic bags, then, represent a very small proportion of all rubbish plastic found and an even smaller proportion of all rubbish found. This statistic suggests that the government should be spending more effort dealing with plastic items other then plastic bags – that is, the remaining 98 % of the plastic rubbish – and it certainly does not provide support for a levy of plastic bags.

Further, ‘Clean Up Australia’ suggests that: ‘Over 100,000 birds whales, seals and turtles worldwide are killed by plastic rubbish every year’ (www.cleanup.com.au). If we extrapolate the facts that Clean Up Australia purport, and given that they suggest the plastic bags make up only 2 % of plastic rubbish, this suggests that 2,000 marine animals would be killed worldwide by plastic bags each year. And then if we were to consider how many of these might be killed in this way in Australia (rather than worldwide), the figure would clearly be minuscule. Again, a levy on plastic bags cannot be justified by either the suggestion that plastic bags make up a high proportion of rubbish found throughout Australia, or that it is responsible for many deaths of marine life in Australia. 

(c) The results of the introduction of a plastic levy in Ireland are unclear.

Senator Brown makes the statement that: “A similar levy in Ireland cut plastic bag use by more than 90 per cent.” But a different interpretation of the results from Ireland were provided on the News Interactive web site (www.news.com.au) on 2 May 2003. There it stated that the levy in Ireland encouraged more than 90 per cent of people to use their own bags. Obviously, some of these people who were using their own bags could have been using plastic bags that they purchased from the retail shelves (rather than at the retail counter). Then again, the Planet Ark media release (of 23-9-02) puts another spin on this story – it states that the Irish legislation reduced plastic bag usage by 90% in just 5 months yet was able to raise $6.18 million (Australian) to be used on environmental projects. It does not make sense to suggest that on the one hand, the levy worked very well in reducing plastic bag usage, but then on the other hand was very successful in raising significant amounts of revenue. So what are the correct facts re the experience in Ireland? How reliable are these facts? What other countries have put in place measures to reduce plastic bag usage and what have the results been?

In summary, the existing facts do not support a levy on shopping and retail plastic bags. In summary: 
(a) Plastic bags are the second most common item recycled by Australian households, and the percentage of households recycling plastic has increased greatly over the years.

(b) Plastic shopping bags represent a minuscule percentage of all plastic garbage found.

(c) The results of the introduction of a plastic bag levy in Ireland are unclear.
Introducing a levy focused on consumers and just on plastic bags seems to be a ‘stick’ approach. More progressive ‘carrot’ means, that include incentives, to reduce plastic usage would seem to be more acceptable. For example, supermarkets could introduce special ‘express’ check-out lanes for those who bring their own shopping bags. Or stores could have special promotions which are available only to those who bring their own shopping bags. 

In conclusion, I support the notion that all of Australia – not just consumers but the whole of the community – needs to work together to cut down on their use of plastic. I ask the committee to thus recommend that the government look at ways that include positive incentives and education, rather than a levy, to reduce the use of plastic. I believe the former will be more successful in the long term than the latter. 

Sincerely,

Dr Adriana Vanden Heuvel – Gore

PO Box 21

Henley Beach, SA 5022

